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As we reach the end of Term 2, I wanted to thank all our students and particularly our staff, for their efforts
over the term. I wanted to thank parents for their perseverance over what has been quite an extended
period of wet weather. I am hopeful that things will now fine up for the break and moving into next term. I
hope everyone has a great break and enjoys this finer weather. A reminder that school resumes for students
in Term 3 on Tuesday 22  July. It will be a week A and we will start with a school assembly in the hall for our
morning roll call. I would also like parents to be aware that our Head Teacher Inclusive Learning, Mrs Garrels,
has been seconded into a relieving Department of Education Learning and Wellbeing Officer consultancy
position for the remainder of the year. Mrs Guthrie will be relieving Head Teacher in her absence.

nd

School Academic Reports
We expect to have all our mid-year Years 7 – 11 academic reports available for parents from the end of term.
I made the call earlier this year to suspend and re-schedule some of our formal assessment tasks and exams
during the two major weather events we have experienced. I did not want students adversely impacted when
they were potentially cut off from school or while families were managing bigger issues. This meant that I
subsequently compressed the time that teachers had to finalise their assessment and reporting. I do
appreciate the fact that staff have done their best to accommodate these changes.

Coffs Harbour Jetty Foreshore Planning Proposal
I would like the school community to be aware that I have made a public submission as part of consultation
for the Jetty Foreshore Planning Proposal. The submission was done in my capacity as a public servant and as
Principal of the school, representing the interests of students, staff and parents. It in no way reflects my
personal opinion or approval/disapproval of the proposal. Instead, it reflected concerns I had relating to the
impact on the school, and particularly the impact on student and staff safety. For those unaware, the
proposal would appear to have a major impact on the traffic and use of Camperdown Street. 



FROM THE PRINCIPAL

Camperdown Street is on the eastern boundary of the school and our students must cross at the pedestrian
crossing here throughout the day to access our oval across the road, as well as when moving down to the
Jetty area for sport and other activities, and at the start and end of the day moving to and from school. It
appeared to me that the proposal will involve a much greater use of Camperdown Street as a major access
to the new development. For this reason, I raised concerns regarding the impact of the development and,
in a positive sense, put forward proposals for several measures I feel should be included in planning to
mitigate these impacts. I would assume that my submission will be publicly available. As it is more than five
pages in length, I did not want to include it here in full, but I did feel it worth sharing with you a summary of
the measures I have proposed be investigated to help mitigate the concerns I expressed.

·There is ample room to make the entry/exit from Marine Parade more efficient, reducing the need for
increased traffic flow on Camperdown Street.
·If traffic is to increase on Camperdown Street, work must be done on the intersection to manage the traffic
flow turning right onto Harbour Drive.
·There is currently no traffic calming device at all on Camperdown Street. This is particularly an issue for
traffic coming downhill at speed towards Harbour Drive. I propose raising the pedestrian crossing for the
school. This would make the crossing safer for children and ensure traffic is slowed before entering Harbour
Drive.
·Given the increased traffic and given that children are having to cross Camperdown Street throughout the
day, the end of Camperdown Street, preferably the area running along the boundary of the school, should
be made into a flat 40 Km/hr zone (rather than just a school zone). This would be significantly safer for
children and consistent with the speed limit of Harbour Drive in the area leading to and from the
intersection with Camperdown Street.
·With increased traffic down Camperdown Street, given the amount of pedestrian traffic crossing at the end
of the street at Harbour Drive, it would be worth investigating pedestrian barriers/fencing on the corner to
help direct pedestrians to the pedestrian refuge and/or crossing. This could be extended up Harbour Drive
and Camperdown Street on the school boundary to manage students getting off and onto school buses,
with appropriate access points for the buses that pull up along these boundaries.
·The proposed pedestrian bridge would be more ideally situated where it is most likely to be used, in closer
proximity to the Jetty Strip shops and shopping centre on Harbour Drive. This is particularly relevant to our
school because we are often moving large numbers of students down to the Jetty area for sport/PE lessons
and large numbers of young people independently frequent the Jetty area on foot outside of school
operation. This would put this foot traffic closer to the Jetty itself and avoid having large numbers of young
people moving through what will essentially be a significant residential area.

If the development goes ahead as proposed then I am very much hoping that the concerns I have raised
and the potential solutions I have put forward are given serious consideration.

Peter South
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IMPORTANT DATES

7 July to 21 July Winter Holidays

1 July MNC Athletics 

5 August  - 8 August NAIDOC Week

8 August NAIDOC Assembly 11:55 - 12:50

9 August - 15 August Year 9 Snow Camp

21 August - 29 August HSC Trials

1 September - 5 September Year 11 Exams

14 September - 20 September Heron Island

19 September CAPA Performance Afternoon 4-5pm

26 September           Year 12 Graduation  

16 October - 7 November HSC Exams
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CHILD STUDIES

This term in Year 10 Child Studies, students have been ‘clucking’ with excitement as they dive into the
fascinating world of newborn care! The classroom has transformed into a lively nursery, filled with adorable
little babies that the students have eagerly learned to care for. 

ALL THINGS BABY!

With plenty of hands-on experience, our budding caregivers
have mastered essential skills: from the gentle art of handling
and settling a newborn, to perfectly wrapping them up for a
cozy sleep, feeding, dressing and even bathing! Each session
has brought new challenges and delightful moments, fostering
a deeper understanding of what it truly means to nurture and
care for an infant. 

Adding to the magic, we were thrilled to welcome guest speaker Mrs. Cummings and her adorable baby, Miss
Hallie. As soon as she entered the room, the energy skyrocketed! The students were completely captivated by
Miss Hallie, hanging on to Mrs. Cummings’ every word about the joys and challenges of parenting. It was a
truly enriching experience that brought the theory to life and left everyone inspired.

A huge shoutout to Mr. Field for
investing in those precious
babies! They have certainly been
a big hit in our class, bringing
laughter, learning, and a whole
lot of ‘baby love’ to our term. The
experience has not only been
educational but also incredibly
heartwarming, creating
memories and skills that will last
a lifetime!

Jennifer Pearce 

PDHPE TEACHER / CHHS CARNIVAL COORDINATOR



SCIENCE

Last week, Coffs Harbour High School had the opportunity to host the Discovery Voyager team for a day of
engaging, hands-on science activities.

Students took part in a variety of curriculum-aligned sessions, including:

🔬 Creative Chemistry – colourful reactions and bubbling experiments
⚡ The Magic of Physics – exploring energy, forces, and motion
🌱 Plants, Poop and Pollinators – understanding ecosystems and natural cycles
🕵 Crime Scene: Forensic Science – using scientific skills to solve mysteries

Discovery Voyager Brings Science to Life at Coffs Harbour High

Each session ran for 45 minutes and was designed to encourage curiosity, collaboration, and critical
thinking. The activities supported classroom learning while giving students the chance to experience
science in a fun and interactive way.

It was a fantastic day of learning, and students left inspired and eager to explore more!

Kyle MacDonald

SCIENCE TEACHER
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Year 11 Biology Biological Diversity Day - Coffs Harbour Botanic Garden

Wednesday 4  June
th

This excellent full-day program was run by educators
from the Australian Museum, Taronga Zoo, and the
North Coast Regional Botanic Garden.
Students had an opportunity to explore the complex
aspects of the Module 4 unit with NSW's top
scientific institutions. Students examined fossils, live
animals, and plants, to understand biological
diversity and explain the relationships between a
range of organisms in terms of specialisation and
evolution of species.

Agriculture at CHHS
As usual there has been loads of hands-on fun being had at the school
farm in Agriculture. The Year 9 & 10 Agriculture classes have put in
crops of garlic and potatoes, harvested citrus, and cared for the
wellbeing of the rabbits and sheep. The Year 8 Science classes have
begun their plots after a delayed start due to the various weather
events we have had here in Coffs Harbour. The annual Year 8
Agstravaganza will be held next term at the farm - check out the save
date in this newsletter. As always, parents and carers are invited to
attend this fun school event.
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Amanda Joyce

SCIENCE, 

AGRICULTURE, 

& MARINE STUDIES TEACHER



SPORT

Sport Report

As we reach the halfway point of the school year, there have been more fantastic sporting achievements
from some of our very talented athletes. 

Australian Rules Football - 15s Boys

Our CHHS 15s Boys AFL Team had another strong year in 2025, making it through to the North Coast Final.
They travelled to take on Kingscliff once again on Friday 13th June. 
Unfortunately Kingscliff were a little too strong and managed to win 9 - 3 - 57 to CHHS 2 - 3 - 15. The entire
team should be commended for their efforts and hopefully next year we will be able to go one step further
and win the North Coast Final.

Australian Rules Football - 15s Girls

A massive congratulations to Zoe Tarlinton who was selected to play in the CHS 15s Girls AFL Team earlier
this term. Zoe had an amazing tournament and was selected in the NSW All Schools Team to play in the
Nationals. 
Not only was she selected for the New South Wales All Schools Team, Zoe played so well that she was
awarded the NSW CHS MVP for the tournament. Awesome effort, Zoe. Best of luck in Queensland for the
Nationals.

NSWCHSSA - Secondary Football - Boys - Championship

Congratulations to Harrison Mitchell, Yvan Munyaneza and
Kenny Munyaneza on their selection in the North Coast
Opens Boys Football Team.
The three boys went to Blacktown, Sydney and competed
over three days in early June. The competition was strong
and North Coast managed to finish 9th overall. 
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Golf

Congratulations to Jacob Cross for his selection in the North Coast Golf Team to go all the way to Dubbo
to compete in the NSWCHSSA Golf Championships this term.
While Jacob didn’t perform as well as he would have liked - he finished 47th out of 71 players - still a
massive achievement. Well done Jacob.

Gymnastics

One very talented gymnast from Coffs Harbour High School was selected in the North Coast Team to
compete in the NSWCHSSA Gymnastics Championships held at the Sydney Gymnastics and Aquatics
Centre in June this year. Ruby Deacon travelled down to Sydney and performed extremely well
throughout the competition. Well done Ruby

15s Soccer - Bill Turner Trophy (Girls)

Our 15s Girls Soccer team deserve a massive
congratulations for making it through to the fourth round
of the Bill Turner Trophy this year. The young side had
great wins over BDC, CCS and Bellingen HS to set up a
match with JPC. Unfortunately the girls came up against a
well structured and older team in JPC, one with many NPL
players. They lost 6-0 but should be proud of their efforts
to make it that deep into the draw. Next year they will
have basically the same team as this year, so they will
hope to go even further.

15s Soccer - Bill Turner Cup (Boys)

Our 15s boys team had a great start to the Bill Turner
Cup notching up two victories. They managed to
make it through to the third round where they came
up against a strong JPC team and were unable to get
past them, going down 2-0.

Adam Mason

PDHPE TEACHER & CHS SPORTS ORGANISER
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30/06/2025

To Parents and Guardians,

RE: School Bus Travel & SSTS Pass Requirement

We’d like to remind families that all students travelling on our school bus services must have a valid bus
pass under the NSW School Student Transport Scheme (SSTS)—either a School Bus Pass or a School Term
Bus Pass. Drivers are required to check passes upon boarding, and students without one may be refused
travel.

How to Apply

Applications must be made online through the Transport for NSW portal. Please visit:

Free School Bus Pass (if eligible): https://www.service.nsw.gov.au/transaction/apply-for-a-school-travel-
pass

Paid School Term Bus Pass (for ineligible students): https://apps.transport.nsw.gov.au/ApplyTBP

For more information on the scheme: https://transportnsw.info/travel-info/school-travel

You’ll need to complete the application and nominate our bus company as the operator. The school will
then confirm the details. If approved, your child’s pass will be sent by post.

Eligibility & Use

Eligibility for free travel:

·Kindergarten to Year 2: automatically eligible
·Years 3–6: must live 1.6 km+ (straight line) or 2.3 km+ (walking) from school
·Years 7–12: must live 2.0 km+ (straight line) or 2.9 km+ (walking) from school

Students must:

·Carry and show their pass to the driver each day
·Only use the pass for travel between home and school
·Follow the Code of Conduct for School Students on Buses

If your child’s pass is lost, damaged or details change, please reapply or update the application using the
links above. Until the replacement arrives, students must pay the regular fare.

Thank you for helping us provide a safe and efficient service. For any questions, contact our office.

Yours sincerely

Dene Petty
Regional Manager

https://www.service.nsw.gov.au/transaction/apply-for-a-school-travel-pass
https://www.service.nsw.gov.au/transaction/apply-for-a-school-travel-pass
https://apps.transport.nsw.gov.au/ApplyTBP
https://transportnsw.info/travel-info/school-travel

